






 GREEN VALLEY SANITARY DISTRICT 
SANITARY SEWAR COLLECTION SYSTEM PROJECT 

 SPECIAL TEAMS MEETING MINUTES-November 17, 2021 - 3:00 PM 
 

A special Teams meeting was held November 17, 2021 with the following present:  Jason 
Reitz Pres., Lucky Lee, Treas., Loretta Jangula, Sec, Ron Bengs, and Zachary 
Grapentine, Engrs.  
 
The meeting was called primarily for the purpose of determining where we are and what 
to expect down the road as things still up in the air as far as RD funding as they will not 
be releasing funds until the project is completed which is putting a financial crunch on 
the project ongoing at this point. 
 
It is frustrating at this point after the ton of time and effort that went into forcing the 
hands to obtain the Letter of Opinion from the attorney, and now it is not required of RD!  
The issue of the service lines has now put us back to square one again!  So now we are 
sitting with 0 funding as per RD withholding funds until the project is completed  and 
additionally want the Interim Financing in place at this time before they will approve for 
funding.  Hopefully Dennis will help us get worked through this fiasco.  As it stands now, 
RD needs the PER and will then review for approval and issue a Letter of Condition and 
upon our furnishing Interim Financing commitment, the project can proceed.  With the 
current survey data, Ron can now come up with an actual cost  for the service lines from 
the main trunk to the residences to finalize the PER and submit.   
 
Ron has concerns as to whether or not RC will be requesting a tapping fee at such time as 
GVSD/RVSD hook into the RC line?  It appears not as per Rusty, but Jason has emailed 
Rusty for confirmation as we do not want to have to come up with a huge unexpected tap 
fee and not have the funding to pay for it down the road.  Rusty has considerable leverage 
with the City, so hopefully no additional tapping fees.  
 
Jason visited with Denny in regards to RD possibly funding the service lines, based on 
HH incomes, etc., but many residents are reluctant to divulge incomes.  Denny will visit 
with Katie and  research any additional/possible resources that might be available for 
installation of the service lines. 
 
Bill Lass will be contacted to see if the grant funding can be increased due to inflation 
and increased costs since the inception of this project.   
 
Jason will also check to see if perhaps the County has any funding available, as they may 
have some extra money if they do not have any available road or bridge projects at this 
time.  Another funding possibility is (J_K???) Foundation. 
 
The engineers need to know how far to proceed at this point with finances being the 
critical issue.  Do bare bones for now until we get the Interim Financing figured out. 
 



Luck has visited with our Credit Union regarding short-term financing to pay current bills  
They are willing to work with us and have obligated $200,000 at this time for 6 months to 
pay our bills up through January and will visit further if more money is needed.  Lucky is 
proceeding with the paperwork(Audits, PER, and funding docs) which they are requiring 
to set up the short-term financing. 
 
Jason will coordinate a virtual or personal meeting ASAP with Denny. 
 
The assessment process, resolutions, etc will begin after the first of the year. 
There being no further discussion, the meeting concluded at 4:20 PM 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Lorretta Jangula, Sec. 
Green Valley Sanitation District  
 
 




